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ADWR DISCUSSION OF YAVAPAI COUNTY WATER ISSUES 

 

Exportation of water from the Big Chino sub-basin to the Prescott Active Management Area 

(PrAMA) and development within the Big Chino itself threaten both the groundwater supply in 

the Big Chino and the sub-basin's only outlet, the Verde River. Because current laws do not 

afford adequate protection for either groundwater or surface water, the Arizona Department of 

Water Resources (ADWR) is severely limited in its ability to remedy this situation. 

 

During the February 2009 hearings on the appeal of ADWR's decision on the City of Prescott's 

request for modification of Assured Water Supply, an internal ADWR document was entered 

into evidence. This document shows ADWR staff concerns about the Big Chino groundwater 

and the Verde River. The document, which follows, can also be accessed online on the Office of 

Administrative Hearings' Web site: https://portal.azoah.com/oedf/documents/08A-AWS001-

DWR/. 

 

During the second round of hearings on April 15, 2009, Assistant ADWR Director Sandra 

Fabritz-Whitney testified to the document's origin. (Her complete testimony can be found on 

page 43 of the 04-15-09 transcript.) She stated, "The reason the document was created was 

because we were having discussions in the Department about options for the Big Chino sub-

basin . . . I don't recall who actually wrote it. I may have been part [sic] of an author or [it] 

maybe have been our attorney or even a hydrologist. I don't recall." Mark McGinnis, attorney for 

the Beverly Appellants, asked "But it was prepared in sort of the regular course of the 

Department's business; is that right?" Fabritz-Whitney replied, "That is correct." 

 

The document makes two major points: 

 

1. "The lack of any requirement to demonstrate water adequacy combined with no required 

responsibility to consider impacts to other water users when a new well is drilled or 

replaced leaves the groundwater supply for the 3 Prescott AMA [Active Management 

Area] cities and the headwaters of the Verde River at risk." 

 

2. The authors of the document recommend as the current best option to protect the 

groundwater supply and the Verde River headwaters the immediate creation of an AMA 

for the Big Chino.  

 

Read the full document on the following two pages. 
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